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Village of Westville   
 

Regular Meeting 
May 19, 2021

7pm

Mayor Weese called the meeting to order at 7:00pm at Village Hall, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. Present at Roll Call: Sandlin, Hughes, Delhaye, Ellis, McFadden and Gallion, as well as Village Clerk Slavik, Village Treasurer Larson and Village Attorney Barney.
AGENDA

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the amended agenda and place on file. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

There is a Memorial Day celebration at the park and the Westville American Legion is asking for Rt. 1 to be blocked for the 11am ceremony.
There was discussion on the gas bills being high and what the Village is attempting to do about it.

Ordinance violations are handled by the Police Department. Once they talk to the responsible party, if the issue is not abated, they go to night court to try to take care of the issue, and if that does not work, they take them to regular court. McFadden said Tilton has reached out to the state and brought in a speed monitor to try to slow people down; Weese said Tilton owns theirs, and we looked into it and they are about $5,000.00. Weese said we wanted to borrow Tilton’s, but they were using it. If we borrow one, we may want to buy one and sometimes you get two for a price break. McFadden feels the police need the help because they are just one officer working at a time. Hughes suggested maybe a couple of signs that say “Watch your speed because we are”; Varvel said they do not work. Signs do not make most people slow down and the fines are not high enough to deter people. 

MINUTES

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Regular Meeting minutes of 04-21-21, the Special Meeting minutes of 05-03-21 and the ZPCIC Meeting minutes of 05-13-21. Motion by Hughes; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.  
CLAIMS
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Claims and place the report on file. Motion by McFadden; second by Gallion. Motion carried.  
CLERK REPORT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Clerk Report, turn the money over to the Treasurer and place the report on file. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. Motion carried.  
TREASURER’S REPORT: 
Treasurer Larson said the report is a summation for the fiscal year. At the back are some pages for payroll (payroll for the periods since the last meeting) and tells what each individual received for each week. The front page of that is a summation of the payroll taxes that were paid for each week. He said that the Treasurer’s Report is a cash flow statement, and we show what revenues we received and a summation of a year to date and compare it to what we expect to get. He explained what each column represents and why expenses were high in some areas. Weese mentioned the telemetry system and Bennett said it will cost around $4,500.00. Larson said we looked at the water main on E. Main, but we do not have the money this year. Bennett got all the valves cleaned and ready to go. Weese said we had a major break on that main. McFadden asked if we apply for grants: Larson said we have a couple of grant writers and when they conduct a canvas of incomes, Westville’s were too high. DECA grants are in the low 25% range and we were in the 48% range last time. Larson tried to get one from IRWA association and they said we would have to increase our water rates to be more competitive with what other towns charge. We did get 3 grants to replace the water/gas mains on Rt. 1 (Bennett said it was ’96-’97 and we replaced 3 miles of water main and got it out from under the highway). The grant we got after that, we had to pay 25% and changed out 26 hydrants and replaced the water line on Church Street. When Ellis was Mayor, they also tried to get one and could not. Larson said a couple of years ago Vermilion Advantage hired a grant writer and the Village contributed, but we never got any grants. Bennett said the system went in back in 1928 and a lot of it is cast iron.
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Treasurers Report as presented. Motion by Sandlin; second by McFadden. No further discussion. Motion carried.
COMMUNICATIONS (none)
POLICE REPORT

Delhaye hi-lighted items on Booe’s report for April 19, 2021. There were 31 reports and 200 calls for the reporting period. They permitted over 70 golf carts at the park event. There was a question about rules for golf carts; Weese said we tried to change the rules and got voted down, but they want the Village to enforce them.
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by GallionugfhHu; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.

PUBLIC WORKS

Trustee Delhaye highlighted items on the reports. Bennett said it will take a couple of years to clean all the catch basins. Bob Brown is going to get started on Pennsylvania and he finished up the dirt work on W. Main. Brown will spot dig tomorrow by the man who removed his line from the sewer; he thinks it is collapsed. Weese said we cannot get a camera through; when we put it in before it dropped through. A house where they cut off is not having problems right now. Rt. 1 has a problem at a couple of houses, and they had to use a sump pump. Delhaye said the parts are on order for the telemetry system. They will be shutting off delinquent water services. In gas they will be shutting off delinquent services. People can call CAP for help on gas bills or call the office to work out an arrangement. Our current therm rate is down to $1.00 a therm. We do not have info from the Chicago attorney yet on the February price gouging. The Feds are still looking at the charges for us; it could take years. Bennett is evaluating/reviewing the new gas meter program and likes what he sees so far. Park work update: Siding and trim repairs except a small portion on the concession stand done by the Razmus family and they also installed new doors.  Alvarez will start painting next week on the concession stand. Jason Biava poured the pad by the concession stand. John Martin ordered the plumbing supplies and they have been paid for the restroom fixtures. Gallion said over by the toddler slide, there are no steps that go up and there are holes that their feet are getting stuck in. Gallion contacted the sales rep to see about getting a piece to fix that issue. The raffle extravaganza is scheduled for July 24th at the Westville Legion, and updated information and flyers will be available soon. Hughes highlighted items on the report and reported that Dianne Cottle helped her plant flowers at the square and at the Depot. The Village provided the flowers. Bennett said we have a tree that will land on a garage at 140 Delaware if it were to fall right now. Klugow will take it tomorrow, between Delaware and Pennsylvania, by Walnut. He also gave us a bid at the vacant house on Walnut. Bennett said they would cut straight up on the property line. Hughes thanked the guys for storing the planters and fixing a cracked pot. Bennett said they had an IDOL/OSHA audit (someone called them). They checked all buildings. They had us chain up the acetylene tanks. Our fire extinguishers were out of date by one month; the old provider had gone out of business. The Village Clerk contacted DI Fire and we got them taken care of right away. The gas cans at the garage were not DOT approved but have been replaced. 
GAS & WATER REPORT BY PUB. WORKS DIR. MICHAEL BENNETT 03-12-2021 through April 14, 2021
In the Water Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, took routine samples, changed daily totalizer chart, calculated daily usage, took chlorine residuals, swept/mopped plant, had a water break on Delanois St. on a 4” main and had a problem with the telemetry monitoring screen. In the Gas Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, changed daily high/low charts, checked odorizer daily, patrolled the system and took odorant readings. In Other Business they mowed grass/applied weed killer. They had a Dept. of Labor OSHA inspection. Inspector checked city hall, village garage, three gas houses, water plant, pole barn and two storage facilities. Found gas acetylene tanks not secured. This was taken care of while he was here. Found gasoline containers at village garage not DOT approved. Containers have been replaced. Last item was fire extinguishers 30 days overdue from least year’s inspection. These were at all city buildings. All extinguishers have bene inspected. No violations.
J.U.L.I.E. Calls 


  38
 

Gas & Water Work orders
 
  9
Water Work Orders 
  
  16


Odor Calls   



  2  

  

Gas Work Orders 

    5


CO Calls     



  0
STREETS/ALLEYS REPORT BY PUB. WORKS DIR. MICHAEL BENNETT 04-15-21 thru 05-13-2021
Streets & Alleys • Put rock on Indiana, Washington. Pick up load of cold patch and put in on Adams, Bridgett, Pennsylvania, Oak, Danville, Village Hall, W. Williams, Franklin, Ellsworth Virginia and Kentucky Sewers • Clean catch basins and drains as needed and weld exhaust back onto the suck vac Sidewalks • Nothing to report Park • Replace boards on bleachers, replace 6x6 post on north pavilion (because of vandalism), pick up left-over concrete in park, unload plumbing supplies for new restroom Buildings & Grounds • Maintain 17 Village-owned properties, which may include mowing, spraying, weed eating, cutting and cleaning limbs/leaves, mulching, emptying trash, raking in park, sweeping/snow removal on sidewalks, weed eat/spray sidewalk weeds,  snow-plowing streets/alleys, clean Village Hall and Park restrooms • Attach oxygen/acetylene tanks to U-beam in garage.
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the Public Works Reports and place on file. Motion by Gallion; second by McFadden. No further discussion. Motion carried.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS (none)
NEW BUSINESS 
The Gas & Water Department would like to introduce “Emergency Red Flag Notifications”, for emergency situations. The main hub is Village Hall. People can give their text or email and if gas prices go high, for example (Ameren sent to customers when power went out last week), they can get notified with emergency information. Bennett said we can use it for different things, and they will get more information. Varvel said we looked at a program through Nixle; there is a cost, but there is a use for it on the police side, also. The departments could share the cost. They will check with Sullivan and Burks said we could do blind cc emails to a group.
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to implement some sort of Red Flag program. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.

Resolution #21-01 is the Labor Day Parade Route resolution that mut be passed before sending it and a proposed parade route map to IDOT to ask for permission to close Rt. 1 for the parade. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adopt the resolution. Motion by Delhaye; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.
Discussion on what locations new liquor licenses are being requested for, and the type wanted. Weese said we do not have enough licenses, if we add more and the new businesses fail, they close. He said we have not had issues thus far with gaming and it gives us more business and revenue. We received $29,000.00 just for two months recently. One of the places wanting a license is to go in half of the old Dollar General building; Hughes said that is not what is being planned now.  Ellis described how another town is set up to sell multiple licenses to one establishment. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to increase Class A licenses from 7 available to 9 and Class A-1 from 1 available to 2. Motion by Sandlin; second by Delhaye. No further discussion. Motion carried. 

Ordinance #21-1491 allows IMGA Members Creal Springs and Tamms to withdraw their memberships from Interstate Municipal Gas Agency. As members, we must approve their withdrawal requests. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adopt the ordinance. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.

Weese explains what Resolution #21-02 is: it approves our 2021 MFT Budget of $190,000.00. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the resolution. Motion by Gallion; second by McFadden. No further discussion. Motion carried.

Our engineer Donohue also submitted a Maintenance Engineering 05520 agreement to be approved. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the agreement. Motion by Delhaye; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.

ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adjourn at 8:03p.m. Motion by Sandlin; second by Delhaye. Motion carried.

